Sandy Town Council



	Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy on Monday 20 June 2011 at 7.30pm.



	Present:   Cllrs Mrs S Sutton (Mayor), N Aldis, J Ali, W Jackson, Mrs S Lunn, K Lynch, C Osborne, M Pettit, Mrs M Runchman, M Scott, D Sharman, 

R Smith and Ms S Stacey and G White.



	Central Bedfordshire Cllrs Mrs C Maudlin and Mrs N Sheppard and one member of the press were in attendance and seven members of the public were present.  The Town Clerk was in attendance. Chief Inspector N Waring, Bedfordshire Police attended for items 1 – 4.


	1
	Apologies for absence (25/2011-12)
Central Bedfordshire Cllr Maudlin had sent apologies for her late arrival.



	2
	Declaration of interests (26/2011-12)
Cllrs Lunn, Sharman and Stacey declared a personal and prejudicial interest in agenda item 7 (co-option of new member) because of the nature of their close personal association with a candidate:

Cllr Lunn – personal association with Mrs Cheryl McDonald
Cllr Sharman – father of Mr Paul Sharman

Cllr Stacey – personal association with Mrs Julia Smyth



	3
	Police report and presentation (27/2011-12)
Chief Inspector Neill Waring Central Bedfordshire District Commander gave a presentation on local policing and explained how the force was responding to the estimated funding gap between 2011/12 and 2014/15. Members asked a range of questions arising from the presentation.  CI Waring offered to make arrangements for some of his PCSOs to begin their shifts from Sandy (rather than Biggleswade) either from the Town Council premises or from the mobile police pod which could be located on Town Council premises for a temporary period and Town Council agreed to pursue this opportunity with Bedfordshire Police. 
 

	4
	Car Park Barrier (28/2011-12)
It was resolved: to take this agenda item early to accommodate members of the public and so that CI Waring could contribute.  It was noted that on 13 June 2011 the Council, following advice from the police, had begun closing the Town Centre car park barrier at 8 pm each evening for a trial period.  The purpose of this action was to reduce the incidence of anti-social behaviour and inappropriate driving in the car park in the evenings which had caused problems for local businesses, residents and costs to the Town Council. 

Three members of the public addressed the Council about the implications of this restriction on evening parking for local businesses.  After only one week’s trial the economic consequences were already severe for some.  It was also suggested that the Town Council’s action would only divert the problems to another part of the town. 

CI Waring noted that during the trial problems in the car park had ceased but at a high cost to local businesses.  He suggested that other measures could be explored by the police. 
It was resolved: that the Town Council would revert to previous barrier opening and closing times (ie opening at 8.45 am and closing at 4.15 am on weekday mornings) with immediate effect.

The Mayor thanked CI Waring for his attendance and he left the meeting.



	5
	Questions from Electors (29/2011-12)
A question was raised on behalf of the Committee of Sandy Summer Festival expressing disappointment with the support received from Sandy Town Council for the Carnival and asking why the Town Council had cancelled its stand at the Carnival the day beforehand.  The Mayor explained that the Town Council had provided the Sunderland Road Recreation Ground free of charge to the Carnival as well as waiving the hire charge of the Jenkins Pavilion.  Town Council had reserved a stand but the timing of the carnival near the elections, the change of clerk and members other commitments had meant it was not possible to proceed as hoped on this occasion.
(Central Bedfordshire Cllr Maudlin joined the meeting.)

A question was raised about Town Council progress with the use of Sandye Place’s swimming pool during the summer holidays as Sandy Young People’s Youth Club had been able to secure swimming sessions for this period.  It was reported that the Town Council was awaiting details of costs from the School and the Swimming Working Group had been unable to meet since the elections because of the unavailability of the relevant school officer.  



	6
	Planning Applications (30/2011-12)
Town Council reviewed and discussed the following planning applications received from Bedfordshire Central Council for comment:

1) CB/11/01865/FULL 25 Brick hill Road Sandy Two storey side and single storey rear extension.
Resolved: to make no objections to this application. 
2) CB/11/01877/FULL 59 Banks Drive Sandy demolish detached garage and erect single storey extension to the side with en suite in roof space
Resolved: to make no objections to this application. 

3) CB/11/01375/MW Ivel and Manor Farms (Warren Villas) Quarry near Sandy retrospective permission for change of use of site
Resolved: to make no objections to this application. 



	7
	Minutes of previous meeting (31/2011-12)
It was resolved: to approve the minutes of the meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 16 May 2011 as a correct record of proceedings.


	8
	Co-option of Member (32/2011-12)
Four candidates for co-option to Sandy Town Council as a member for Pinnacle Ward had put themselves forward and submitted questionnaires for consideration which had been previously circulated.  Each candidate addressed the Council and answered questions about their experience and aspirations.   

It was resolved: to vote for the candidates by secret ballot.
Cllrs Lunn, Sharman and Stacey then left the room and took no part in the initial ballot.

After one round of voting there was no candidate with a clear majority of those present and voting.  Mr Sharman and Mr Konstantinidis were eliminated from the contest. 
Mr David Sharman returned to the meeting.

Members voted again between the remaining candidates, Mrs McDonald and Mrs Smyth and Mrs Smyth attained a clear majority of those present and voting.

Resolved: that Mrs Smyth be co-opted as a member for Pinnacle Ward.

Cllrs Lunn and Stacey returned to the meeting. 
The Mayor thanked all candidates for their interest.

Mrs Smyth made her declaration of acceptance of office before the full council.

Cllr Lynch left the meeting.


	9
	Annual Return (32/2011-12)
Town Council reviewed and considered the annual accounts, internal audit report and the annual return.
Resolved: to approve the Annual Accounts of Sandy Town Council for the financial year 2010-11 as recommended by the Audit Committee at a meeting on 13 June 2011.
Resolved: to note the internal auditor’s report for the financial year 2010-11 and to appoint H W Chartered Accountants as  internal auditor for the financial year 2011-12 as recommended by the Audit Committee at a meeting on 13 June 2011
Resolved: to approve Sections 1 and 2 of the Annual Return for Sandy Town Council the financial year 2010-11 as recommended by the Audit Committee at a meeting on 13 June 2011.


	9
	Mayoral Communications (33/2011-12)
22.5.11 
Attended with Mr D Sutton the Lord Lieutenant of



Bedfordshire’s Service of Thanksgiving Organisations, at 



St Andrew’s Church, Bedford.

4.6.11 
Attended the Baptist Church of Sandy’s ordination of



Minister Beth Powney at the Baptist Church, Sandy.


5.6.11

Accompanied by Mr D Sutton attended the Mayor of



St Ives’ Civic Parade and Service at All Saint’s Parish



Church, St Ives.

11.6.11 
With Mr D Sutton attended the High Sheriff of

Bedfordshire’s Garden Party in Oakley.

12.6.11 
Attended the Sandy British Legion Garden Party in Sandy



accompanied by Mr D Sutton.

17.6.11 
Attended a meeting with Alistair Burt MP and the Assistant Constable at the Biggleswade Conservative Club.

18.6.11

Attended the judging of the floats for Sandy Summer



Festival.
The Mayor confirmed that her nominated charities for the year would

be Sandy Baptist Church and the National Gardens Scheme (which is

the largest single donor to MacMillan and Marie Curie).



	10
	Deputy Mayoral Communications  (34/2011-12)
4.6.11 
With the Deputy Mayoress attended the Annual



Reception and Beating the Retreat for the Army



Benevolent Fund at The Lodge, Odell.
 

10.6.11 
With the Deputy Mayoress attended the Bedfordshire



St John Ambulance Country Supper and Fashion 



Show at Hall Farm, Turvey


	11
	Minutes of Committees  (35/2011-12)
Resolved: to receive minutes from the following committee meetings:

a) Finance and General Purposes Committee 23 May 2011

b) Planning Parks and Open Spaces Committee 6 June 2011

which had been circulated previously.



	12
	Finance  (36/2011-12)
Resolved: to note a report from the Clerk advising that in future there would only be four authorised signatories for Town Council bank accounts and to undertake a review of the Council’s banking arrangements prior to the Audit Committee meeting in November 2011.
Resolved: to approve the list of accounts for the period 1 May to 31 May for payment which had been on display in the Committee Room before the meeting.


	13
	Press Release (37/2011-12)
None
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